
My name is Debbie Hopkins, and I am an associate professor of human 

geography at Oxford University.  

I am both a scholar of transport decarbonisation, and a resident of Barns 

Place.  

Barns Place is a community of 40 apartments including a high proportion 

of affordable housing. It in Temple Cowley, less than half a mile from the 

ring road. 

The proposal to remove parking permits eligibility from Barns Place 

reflects a problematic blanket approach to parking allocation which will 

reinforce housing inequity. 

Permit parking is described on your website as being to protect local 

residents from commuter parking.  

It is contested in our part of the city with some communities rejecting 

their installation. 

The decision to exclude Barns Place was flawed from the outset.  

Car-free developments are increasingly popular, incentivise the 

development of apartment buildings, have sustainability benefits, and are 

part of the LTCN.  

But they should be a carrot, not stick, in transport policy.  

The priorities behind and benefits of zone parking and car free 

developments have become muddled in the present issue.  

Sustainability was mentioned in the report from the Corporate Director 

Environment and Place. 

I suggest this is a flawed assessment. Sustainability needs to be 

understood more holistically, as social as well as environmental.  

The present issue also reinforces asymmetries in the Oxford housing 

market.  

Barns Place flats cost from £250k; £100k cheaper than the city average 

for flats.  



Houses on Fredrick, Knowles, Boswell and Bailey Road – the roads directly 

behind Barns Place and the roads on which residents might park - sell for 

over £400k. 

Significantly, there are 188 houses on those four roads, 180 of these have 

private off-street parking on top of that, they are able to access TWO 

parking permits per household and visitor parking for the roads.  

There is not an issue of overcrowded parking on these roads. Yet parking 

is to be denied to the small number of Barns Place residents who use 

them.  

That permits are removed from Barns Place, but approved for flats in 

Jericho speaks volumes.  

Many residents of Barns Place work for the HNS and in care jobs, in jobs 

that require a vehicle to see patients in their homes.  

Car clubs are not a solution for people in these jobs – despite being 

suggested in the letters we received.  

Car clubs are there to reduce second car ownership – yet your policy 

allows some houses 3 or more cars, and denies apartments even 1.  

The council needs to rethink its position. And this starts with you today.   

It isn’t fair, it isn’t just, and it shouldn’t be thought of as a decarbonisation  

nor sustainability.  

While a city without the need for private vehicles is an aspiration you and 

I share, Oxford is a long way from realising this.  

You will not solve Oxford’s transport issues nor be acting sustainability by 

recommending the removal of these permits.  

You will be damaging our community and exacerbating inequalities and I 

urge you to think carefully before making your decision. 

Thank you for your time.  


